
NEWSLETTER 

April 2018 

Dear Parents and Friends 

Welcome back to the start of the last term of the year ς ŀƴŘ ƛǎƴΩǘ ƛǘ ƭƻǾŜƭȅ ǘƻ ƘŀǾŜ 

longer days and some sunshine at last. CƛƴƎŜǊǎ ŎǊƻǎǎŜŘ άǘƘŜ ōŜŀǎǘ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ Ŝŀǎǘέ 

is well gone!  I hope you all had a great Easter break.  The second half of the spring term proved to be short but very 

busy, ǿƛǘƘ Ƴŀƴȅ ƘƛƎƘƭƛƎƘǘǎ ŀƴŘ ǎƻƳŜ ƎƻƻŘōȅŜǎΧΦ  

 

We said goodbye to Mrs Mudd in the office just before the holidays as she embarked upon retirement; we are 

currently recruiting a replacement.  We also said goodbye to Mrs Kinghorn, who has done fantastic work developing 

our Thrive provision in The Place.  She moves on to pastures new to do similar work in other schools. Meanwhile, we 

welcome Mrs Kerr as her replacement. Mrs Kerr has worked in Blyth for a long time in a different role in another Blyth 

Primary School.  She is very experienced and is looking forward to joining our team and working alongside Mr Hogg in 

The Place.  We also said goodbye to Mrs Carr, as she embarked on her maternity leave and Mr Fields returned to take 

over her class.  Mrs Thomas also started her maternity leave at Easter and we have been lucky enough to appoint Mrs 

Wallace, an experienced teacher, who will take over the Year 6 class for the remainder of the year and we welcome 

her to the Horton Grange teaching team.  

 

    Mrs Kerr     Mrs Wallace     

   
    

 

MAKING A POSITIVE CONTRIBUTION 

  
I have received a letter recently from a pupil asking if we could fundraise for the very worthy charity CLIC Sargent - a 
ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ŎŀƴŎŜǊ ŎƘŀǊƛǘȅΦ Lƴ ƻǊŘŜǊ ǘƻ Řƻ ǘƘƛǎ ǿŜ ǿƛƭƭ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ non-uniform day on Friday 25th May. All donations will be 
given to this charity.  Thank you for your support with this in advance.  
 
MINI POLICE 
 
Sgt Lunn from Northumbria Police was delighted that Horton Grange 
had been selected as one of ten schools from over 100 schools that 
applied across the region for the Mini Police Cadets scheme.  This is 
the first year that the police have committed fully to the scheme.  So 
far this school year, Horton Grange Mini Cadets have been on a 
number of visits, deployments and have had specialised lessons.  
This summer will see the end of their time with the Mini Cadets as 
they move into Year 6.   Miss Tartt will be speaking to Year 4 about 
the opportunity for some of them to become Mini Cadets in Year 5 
soon.  
 
 



PARENT LEARNING SESSIONS 

 

Unfortunately the parent open learning session scheduled for Thursday 1 March could not take place due to school 

closures linked to the extreme weather.  The next parents into school session will be Tuesday 22 May.  There will be a 

STEM focus (Science, Technology, Engineering and Maths).  STEM is a big focus for Blyth with the current work going 

on at the Port and the Offshore developments that we can see off the coast in the form of Wind Turbines.  If you 

ƘŀǾŜƴΩǘ Ǿƛǎited the Port recently it is worth a visit ς Blyth really is leading the way! 

 

AMAZING CURRICULUM ENRICHMENT AND HOOKS FOR LEARNING 

 

At Horton Grange we continued ǘƻ ŜƴǊƛŎƘ ǘƘŜ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ǊŀƴƎŜ ƻŦ Ǿƛǎƛǘǎ ŀƴŘ ǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘƛŀƭǎ ƭŀǎǘ ǘŜǊƳΦ  This 

year, the annual Year 5 visit to London was replaced by a visit to Edinburgh providing a different city experience. 

Further information on that will follow later in the newsletter.   

SPORTS UPDATE 

Year 5 Football Tournament 

Due to the bad weather earlier in the half term, this event was unfortunately cancelled.  The organisers are hoping to 

arrange another date for the tournament in the summer term so 

watch this space. 

 

Year 6 Hockey Tournament 

In March, the Year 6 Hockey Team had a great afternoon at their 

first tournament held at The Blyth Academy.  They 

demonstrated the hockey skills which they have been working 

hard on during PE lessons and worked extremely well as a team. 

 

 

 

 

 

Dance Festival 

On the final day of the spring term, the Year 6 Dance Team 

performed in the Dance Festival held at The Blyth Academy.  The 

girls spent several weeks in the lead up to the event, choreographing 

and practising a routine to the ǎƻƴƎΣ .ŜǘǘŜǊ ²ƘŜƴ LΩƳ 5ŀƴŎƛƴƎ, by 

Meghan Trainor.  The team put on a fantastic performance and 

danced with big smiles on their faces.  

 

 

 

 
WORLD BOOK DAY 2018 
 
World Book Day 2018 had to be rescheduled due to the 

weather but it was once again a great success. The children 

all made a tremendous effort with costumes and the lucky 

winners took home a new book.  Well done all! 



OFSTED  

We were inspected in February and were delighted to remain a good school that is continually improving education 

for all our children.  Thanks to all the team, the children, families and the community who work hard to make a 

difference every day!  One of the things we have been asked to improve, so that Horton Grange can become an 

άhǳǘǎǘŀƴŘƛƴƎ {ŎƘƻƻƭέ, is attendance.  We need your help with this so please do all you can to support good 

attendance on a daily basis and avoid taking holidays in term time.  Summer 1 is an important term for Year 2 and Year 

6 with key Statutory Assessments taking place.  Please support your child to have good attendance so that they have 

the best chance they can to fulfill their potential.  

Science Week at Horton Grange 

There was a real sense of excitement around school during Science week.  Our focus was on scientific enquiry and 
investigation.  Children in Year 1 looked at a selection of fruit and vegetables to discover and compare seeds. 
Year 2 observed closely to answer the qǳŜǎǘƛƻƴ άAre all bubbles round?έ  They carried out a series of investigations 
using different shaped bubble blowers.  Year 3 were pattern seeking.  They looked at how the position of a light source 
affected shadows.  Year 4 observed over time.  Each child had their own caterpillar to look for evidence of change and 
of the seven life processes.  Year 5 and Year 6 were busy with SATs revision and the Edinburgh visit.  Their Science 
week will take place later in the school year.   

 

 

 

 

Girls In STEM Event 

We ǿŜǊŜ ŘŜƭƛƎƘǘŜŘ ǘƻ ōŜ ƛƴǾƛǘŜŘ ǘƻ !ŎŎŜƴǘǳǊŜΩǎ Girls in STEM event again this year.  This event aims to inspire the next 
generation of girls to think about a future in STEM.  By educating girls about STEM careers we can help them make 
informed decisions about studying STEM subjects in school and university and hope to change perceptions of what a 
future career in STEM might look like. 
  
On the day the girls listened to a range of inspirational speakers from across the STEM sector who shared their 
passions and successes in their respective areas.  The girls participated in a range of different interactive workshops, 
from wind turbine design and building to solving problems linked to environmental issues. They particularly enjoyed 
the Innovation Lounge where they got up close and personal witƘ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƭŘΩǎ ƭŀǘŜǎǘ ǘŜŎƘƴƻƭƻƎȅ.      
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



SHARING OUR LEARNING 
 
TWO YEAR OLD PROVISION 
 
The children in our Two Year Old provision have been learning through 
nursery rhymes.  ¢ƘŜȅ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ ŜȄǇƭƻǊƛƴƎ άMiss tƻƭƭȅ ƘŀŘ ŀ 5ƻƭƭȅέ 
and pretending to be Doctors. 

They also explored the different sounds they could make outdoors with 
sticks and spoons developing their listening skills.  

Next term they will be focussing on developing their social skills through 
playing and interacting with others and forming some early friendships. 
 
NURSERY 

An amazing time was had by all in the Nursery learning about The Farm.  The children were fascinated watching chicks 
hatching and growing; holding them and stroking them was another highlight.  

                  

 

    

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
Nursery has been really motivated to learn the names of farm animals and 
their babies and talk about where the animal lives on the farm.  They 
especially enjoyed ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ƴŜǿ ǿƻǊŘǎ ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎΣ άŎƘƛŎƪŜƴ ŎƻƻǇέ and άǇƛƎ 
ǎǘȅέΦ   ICT skills have been developed by drawing farm animals on the Alpha 
Touch Board and they have used paint to make representations of their 

favourite animals.     
Thank you to parents, who 
also visited a farm as a 
family; it was lovely to see 
the photographs and the 
children have made books 
to share with their friends 
in Nursery.           

 

 

                                                                            

 

 
RECEPTION 
 
Watching ducklings hatch, planting trees and going on their first trip 

are just a few of the incredible things that Reception have been doing 

this half term!  By visiting Tweddle Farm, the children were able to 

learn about farm animals through first hand experiences; watching, 

holding and feeding them!  



The children absolutely loved having the opportunity to observe the eggs 

hatching and trying to guess what was inside. The enthusiasm of the 

children to paint, model and write about the ducklings has been 

remarkable and they have created some amazing pieces of work to be 

proud of.  

YEAR 1 
 
Year 1 have thoroughly enjoyed their class text Jack and the Beanstalk; which 

has fitted in perfectly with their spring ǘƻǇƛŎ άwƻƻǘǎΣ {Ƙƻƻǘǎ ŀƴŘ CǊǳƛǘǎέ.  They 

have discovered that seeds come in many different sizes, shapes and colours 

and have predicted what these seeds might grow into. They have followed 

instructions to plant beans and considered what a plant needs in order to 

grow.  Polar Bears and Penguins have been observing their plants closely to 

see whose bean grows the tallest!  Many thanks to all who have contributed 

to the homework; in particular the fruit and vegetable sculptures! 

 

YEAR 2                                

Year 2 have had a super half term and have continued to learn about the 

ά!ƳŀȊƛƴƎ !ŦǊƛŎŀέ topic.  The half term started with a mysterious parcel that 

had been delivered to Year 2.  It was full of weird and wonderful pictures, 

artefacts, music, paintings, maps and books. The children had to use their 

research skills to work out where in the world the trunk came from.  After 

their investigation they discovered that it had travelled all the way from 

South Africa.  They then had the tricky task of comparing an area of South 

Africa with Blyth.  They noticed that some things were similar but others 

were very different. The children have designed and made some fantastic 

African animal bookmarks using animal print paper.  Some of them were 

truly terrifying and others were utterly adorable!  It has been rewarding the 

see how incredibly hard Year 2 have worked this half term in preparation for their Key Stage 1 SATs in May.  They have 

been very busy working on a range of skills including reading for meaning and using written strategies to solve 

problems in maths. 

 

YEAR 3 

 

There have seen some unusual things happening in Year 3 this half term; from the appearance of a mysterious iron 

figure in Literacy to working in the dark in Science.  Our young journalists wrote newspaper reports about the coming 

of The Iron Man.  They interviewed witnesses, recorded quotes and produced their own piece for The Horton Daily.   

In Science, they began their investigation into light and shadows by 

stepping into a black-out tent, to experience real darkness.  On the rare 

sunny day that there was, the children observed how their own shadow 

changed as the position of the sun moved. Later, they used tin foil to build 

their own Iron Man and then used torches to see how they could 

manipulate the Iron MŀƴΩǎ ǎƘŀŘƻǿ ŀǎ ǘƘŜȅ ƳƻǾŜŘ ǘƘŜ ƭƛƎƘǘ ǎƻǳǊŎŜΦ  

 

 



 

In Maths children developed their understanding of fractions. They enjoyed the hands 

on, practical experience and can now confidently find part of a whole and fractions of 

a set.  They can also add and subtract simple fractions 

 

 

 

YEAR 4 

The children in Year 4 have had a great term exploring a world of 
beards, battle-axes and mysterious raiders from the sea as they 
learned about the Vikings and Anglo-Saxons.  In Literacy they studied 
the tale of Arthur and the Golden Rope and both classes wrote some 
very exciting adventure stories featuring Norse gods and magical 
artefacts.  Towards the end of term a visit from the PIE team gave 
the children the chance to work on some STEM activities featuring 

gliders and coding. 
 

YEAR 5 

The children in Year 5 have been busy using their art and 

design skills to prepare for their Brazilian Carnival 

celebration.  The children used their design technology 

skills to develop an appealing and purposeful class 

costume.  They then went on to design their own masks 

and t-shirts and, after evaluating their prototypes, created 

costumes using a range of equipment and materials. There 

were some very interesting and thoughtful creations which 

the children were excited to show off at the carnival!  Each 

class also learned a drumming routine inspired by samba 

music.  Some children created a dance using a range of 

movement patterns including samba and capoeira.  

 

In the last week of the half term they had the exciting opportunity to visit Edinburgh.  The children enjoyed lots of new 

experiences with an open mind and all the staff were highly impressed with the way they represented Horton Grange.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



YEAR 6 

The children in Year 6 have thoroughly enjoyed learning about the Second World War and the homework has been 

exceptional ς well done everyone!  They enjoyed tasting cakes made from original WWII recipes and learnt about 

ǎƻƳŜ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ŦŀƳƛƭȅ ǎǘƻǊƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜǎ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ мфплǎΦ  Researching the life of Anne Frank helped the 

children reflect on their own lives and previous studies they have made during Equalities Week.  The Machine Gunners 

proved to be a highly popular text, especially with the boys, and the children have listened to some of the story online 

which mirrored the way children could have heard stories during wartime by listening to the radio.  If your children 

would like to hear the story again, simply Google:  άbbc radio the machine gunnersέ or find it online at 

http://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/p05cjsk6 . 

A highlight of the ƘŀƭŦ ǘŜǊƳ ǿŀǎ ŀ ά{ƪȅǇŜ ǘƘŜ {ǇŜŀƪŜǊέ ǎŜǎǎƛƻƴ ǿƘŜǊŜ our pupils posed questions to John Bercow, the 

Speaker of the House of Commons.  He was ŎƘŀƭƭŜƴƎŜŘ ƻƴ ŀ ǊŀƴƎŜ ƻŦ ǎǳōƧŜŎǘǎ ŦǊƻƳ ǿƻƳŜƴΩǎ Ŝǉǳŀƭƛǘȅ ǘƻ .ǊŜȄƛǘΦ  

 

  

 

TOPICS FOR SUMMER TERM 

The topic overviews for this half term will be sent home separately and will be available on the school website. These 

topic overviews will explain key skills and learning through each subject area for the topic.  Below is a brief summary 

of the topic title for Summer 1.  

Year  Class text Topic ς Summer 1 

Nursery JasperΩǎ Beanstalk by 
Nick Butterworth 

How does your garden grow?  
The focus for next half term will be growing.  ¢ƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ ǘŜȄǘ ƻŦ WŀǎǇŜǊΩǎ 
Beanstalk the children will be talking about growing and caring for plants 
both indoors and outdoors. 
 

Reception Jack and the Beanstalk How does your garden grow?   
The focus next half term will be on growing.   Through the story of Jack and 
the Beanstalk the children will explore planting, growing and record what 
they see.  They will be measuring the heights of plants.   After reading their 
class text, they will re-tell orally and write simple sentences.  
 

Year 1 The Lighthouse 
YŜŜǇŜǊΩǎ  
Lunch by David 
Armitage 

Oh I do like to be beside the seaside! 
Year 1 will learn about the life of Grace Darling and the important work she 
did. They will compare seaside destinations in the past and present, design 
and make a fruit ice lolly to enjoy at the seaside and look at the structure of 
boats in Science when they investigate floating and sinking.  
 

http://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/p05cjsk6

